Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes

November 7, 2008

1:30 pm

Members Present: Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Sean Collins, Becky Francis, Tom Guetzloff, Rob Harris, Mary Horn, Tom Kiddie, Phoebe Levine, Mike Lewis, W.H. Porterfield, John Richards, Dave Brock, Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deborah Wells. 

Ex-Officio: Drs. Charles Byers, Hazo Carter.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

SGA Rep: Nadir Mirza
Absent:

1. The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm.

2. Members reviewed the October 3rd, 2008 Faculty Senate minutes. Minutes were approved by vote.
3. Approval of the agenda.
4. Election of Secretary: The Senate and Senate Chair all thanked Dr. Rob Harris for his considerable efforts in serving as Acting Secretary during recent summer Executive Committee meetings and Faculty Senate meetings. However, Dr. Harris is not eligible to serve as an elected Senate Secretary. Dr. Guetzloff discussed the recent motion previously passed by Senate vote (10/03/2008) that supporting resources be made available for the Senate Secretary position. Dr. Byers indicated that funding for the position had been granted to the Faculty Senate for the purpose of enhancing the Secretary position and its efficiency in carrying out the required duties. That stipend would amount to $1800 per semester.  Kenneth Barber (Senator, NSM) was nominated for the Secretary of the Senate position, accepted the nomination, and the motion to approve his nomination as Senate Secretary was seconded and carried by vote. 
5.  Reports:

a. Educational Policies Committee: Dr. Paula McCoy, the EPC Chair, distributed the October 2008 EPC Meeting Report to the senate and provided an overview of the EPA actions. The EPC recommended changes to the PHY 106 course, including a new title, description, and approve it as a General Education course. The EPC also recommended the approval of a new Biology Department course, BIOL 121. Chuck Smith moved to accept the recommendation, John Richard seconded and the motion carried by vote.  Dr. McCoy informed the senate that the EPC website contained an EPC Checklist that is available to faculty members so that they may adhere to proper procedural actions that will ensure approval of course revisions or adoptions. Dr. McCoy thanked Mr. Steve Tyson for his good work in updating the EPC Website.

b. Standing Committee reports. No other reports

c. Questions and Responses to electronically submitted


reports. 

I. President Carter  (1) gave an update on the status of the Phased Retirement Investigation Report, which indicated potential salaries savings for the institution were possible, and that interested and eligible employees might find some of the benefits that such a voluntary program would offer interesting and desirable. Dr. Carter requested nominations for 3 to 4 faculty members who hold serve on a committee that he will appoint to look into the possibility of implementing a voluntary Phased Retirement Plan at WVSU. 





Mr. Michael Lewis expressed his concern that a Phased Retirement Plan would increase administrative personal and costs at a time of increased financial concerns for the University. President Carter assured him that there would be no new administrative appointments and that any potential Phased Retirement Plan would not increase administrative personal or costs, as the committee would be directed to consider the need to not increase administrative costs when investigating the plan’s potential implementation. 





Dr. Carter also (2) announced the establishment of a Search Committee for the Office of the Vice President for Planning and Advancement; (3) as well as a Capital Campaign Steering Committee, and (4) a Reorganization Committee to Recommend Possible Changes to How University Administrative Areas are Structured. Dr. Carter requested that the Senate Chair provide his office with the names of 3 or 4 faculty members willing to serve as members of these 3 committees. 









Mr. Lewis asked Dr. Carter if he anticipated the need for new personnel to implement any of the outcomes from these impending committee activities. Dr. Carter responded in the negative, and that he would direct each committee to pay heed to avoiding the creation of any new Administrative positions. 






Questions were raised regarding the current Merit Pay Plan approval, and Dr. Carter noted that he approved the Merit Pay Plan that was presented to him by the Faculty Senate without caveats from the President’s Office. 





Discussion of the WARN system and Shelter-in-Place procedures followed (and occurred throughout the senate meeting), prompting Major Porterfield to provide the senate with information regarding recent “false alarms” from the Kanawha County response alarm. A communication systems upgrade was the cause of these accidental alarm soundings. Major Porterfield also provided an update on the current status of the WARN system.






II. Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs Charles Byers provided the following updates: (1) the Academic Affairs Council met on Oct 21, 2008, and received progress and planning reports; several academic deans were away attending conferences. Also, (2) registration for the Spring 2009 semester began on Nov 3, 2008. (3) There are 287 prospective December 2008 graduates from WVSU. (4) The current FTE is 2957. (5) There was a Veterans reception planned for Nov 11 in 128 Wallace Hall. (6) The Budget for Academic Affairs was approved by Dr. Carter, which includes Title III part B, CCRAA, the Development Fund, the WVSU Foundation, College Operations Fees, and W.V. Education and General Funds, totaling $13,280,427. Dr. Byers provided the senate with a detailed listing of the line items in the budget (see attached “Sources and Uses of Funds for Fiscal Year 2008-2009). Dr. Byers informed the senate that the current enrollment of approximately 4800 students included both WV State University and WVSU-CTC students.  (6) The Library Budget was presented with proposed purchases from Title III Part B and CCRAA funds. (7) Dr. Byers congratulated Mrs. Blaylock for initiating the first Graduate Fair. Plans for next year’s Graduate Fair have began. (8) The Dual Credit program has reached 25 classes in local high schools with over 300 enrolled students. (9) A 50% increase in number of students using WebCT was reported by the Center for Instructional Technology. 53 WVSU classes currently use WebCT, and a new facility for faculty instruction will be ready in 227 Wallace this Fall. (10) The Deans Council was reported to be very busy with committee work on the Compact, as well as issues of part-time faculty, number years faculty are in current rank, the September budget, CCRAA/Title III budget issues, Sabbatical concerns, library borrowing policy, Spring Scheduling, guidelines of W122 and the deans scheduled for program reviews. (11) Academic Affairs has recently assisted students from the Criminal Justice, Communications, and Political Science Departments with attending various local and national meetings. (12) The printed “Class Schedule” has been discontinued.  Its accuracy and relevance are out dated and unnecessary in light of the WVSU website schedule of courses. The $13,000 budget will instead for academic program advertisement and recruitment. A member of each college has been assigned to advertisement, and workshops to assist in better advertisement for academic programs have been held. (13) The Compact is due to WVHEPC on Dec 1, 2008, following a vote by the WVSU BOG on Nov 13th, 2008. (14) Plans for each college to enter there own class schedules data (instead of the Office of Registration and Records) are in place and will strengthen the colleges. (15) Dr. Byers reported that Dr. Carter had approved the distribution of the Title III and CCRAA funds that became available on Oct 1, 2008. 


There was discussion regarding improvements needed in the WVSU advertising policy. Dr. Byers felt that new approaches are needed and these will be more effective then simply placing the WVSU Schedule of Courses in the local newspapers. Michael Lewis suggested that the current faculty population of the Business Administration Department would be hard pressed to provide minimal educational services and instruction to any newly enrolled students. Mr. Lewis stressed that his department is currently overstretched. Dr. Byers responded that it is a priority of the Administration to increase the number of full time WVSU faculty members, particularly in the departments that are in such need. 


Mr. Dave Brock also noted that the Dept of Communication and Media Studies needs to continually update its teaching equipment in order to keep pace technological advancements in that field. Dr. Byers recognized this need, as well as the needs of heavy enrollment departments short of full time faculty. 


Dr. Rob Harris inquired about the role that the deans will play in future fundraising activities and Dr. Byers responded that in the Spring 2009 semester, workshops will be held to inform and train the deans in the area of WVSU fundraising activities. Dr. Byers also noted that there exists a Title III requirement of a “Sponsor’s Program Director”, a position that works with the deans and faculty to improve fundraising.

BOG Report-Dr. Chuck Smith presented his report on the BOG.  

III. ACF Report- John Richards provided his report on the Oct 16th, 2008 ACF meeting which was co-hosted by Marshall University and the WVSU-CTC. Dr. Richards reported that ACF was discussing issues such as future actions and directions that would best serve the faculty and WVSU. Issues such as a (1) Faculty Sick Leave policy and whether a simplified and effective policy could be created; (2) potential position designation above that of Full Professor. Upon reaching this level and serving for a number of years, would a title such as a “Senior Professor” be appropriate? Dr. Richards invited comments and suggestions from the faculty and called attention to the Faculty Senate webpage as a way to contact him. Dr. Smith requested clarification regarding the possibility of faculty being eligible to receive a year of extended insurance coverage for every 3 years of faculty service and it was suggested that the WV state legislature would control this. Dr. Richards noted that his department is experiencing a personnel shortage that has forced him to serve as instructor for a number of additional classes and this has left him quite burdened. Dr. Carter responded that the Faculty Sick Leave policy flexibility allows him to make case by case decisions in an effective manner, but he recognizes that there is a potential for more challenging and difficult situations if departments due experience faculty illnesses that require missing classroom time.

IV. CTC Report- Mr. Jack Skeens- not present.

6. Comments from the Chair. 
a. Assessment of WVSU’s Shelter-in-Place / Warn system. Tom Guetzloff discussed the recognition of existing problems with both SHP and WARN. He asked that Major Porterfield update the senate on the current status of both. Major Porterfield (1) explained recent alarm discharges as errors made during a planned system upgrade to the communication lines, where a surge of phone calls had previously led to dropped calls; the upgrade is designed to prevent the dropped calls; (2) the WARN system has approximately 6,673 individuals in its database currently; (3) a new Shelter-in-Place drill will be held in the near future (one was held at 10:30 A.M. on12/02/2008); The need for a comprehensive on campus training program for all WVSU personnel was discussed and agreed upon. Dr. Richards noted that concerns for the safety of the WVSU community in regards to our location adjacent to the Bayer facility are well founded and long standing, and it is the clear duty of the WVSU faculty senate to respond at this time. 

Dr. Richards moved that “The WVSU Faculty Senate should join with the WSU Student Government, the American Federation of Teachers (AFT) and the local citizen’s group “People Concerned about MIC (Methyl IsoCyanide)” to address (1) the issues of accountability of the Bayer Plant concerning the occurrences of chemical leaks, discharges and operating disasters, (2) the need for adequate Shelter-in-Place procedures and (3) the discussion of  educational issues related to our community’s safety.”  The motion was seconded by Michael Lewis; and was carried by vote.

Dr. Smith noted that many simple improvements need to be made before an actual event requires another on campus Shelter-In-Place. Immediate actions such as the restocking of all designated Shelters with proper plastic sheeting, duct tape, and communication devices, as well as the establishment of working plans for the coordination of all SHIP safety procedures in all campus buildings. Mr. Barber expressed the concern held by some faculty members in Hamblin Hall that there is little confidence in SHIP effectiveness in Hamblin Hall. Dr. Magan asserted that Hamblin Hall SHIP needs some improvement, but overall it is a good building for SHIP.

Dr. Guetzloff suggested that the Executive Committee would address this issue further at its next meeting.
b. Accountability of Title III spending. Dr. Byers discussed the upcoming visit to WVSU by Title III representatives as part of a procedural auditing requirement that all recipients of Title III funding are subject to. Dr. Byers noted that as it currently stands, WVSU is rated by the Title III program as a “good spending” institution, which utilizes Title III money efficiently and correctly.
c. Current Financial state of WVSU. Dr. Carter described his active role in addressing this issue, noting that new procedures in place have helped reduce overall expenditures in nonacademic areas. Dr. Carter stressed that the administration’s objective is to continue these improvements and cost savings so that the university will be better able to help faculty serve our students and their educational needs. Michael Lewis asked Dr. Carter about future plans to improve WVSU’s fundraising activities. Dr. Carter discussed his intention to develop of Capital Gain Campaign that would focus directly on this issue, with priorities such as new student scholarships. Dr. Carter requested that all interested faculty contact him regarding their input into this new and important avenue.
d. The proposed 4 day work week at WVSU. Dr. Byers discussed his investigation into such a concept and found little practical feasibility for implementing a 4 day work week here at WVSU. Currently, it does not appear possible to create a 4 day schedule that will provide enough teaching hours for all of WVSU classes. Dr. Byers also noted that requests have been made for scheduling additions that include more weekend classes, and early morning classes (7 A.M.), and he is open to such additions and others, if there is support from both the faculty and the student body overall.


Dr. Magan noted that many science courses, specifically those in the Physics department, do not readily lend themselves to alterations such as fewer weekly meetings by students for lecture and lab sessions.
e. Evaluations of Student Transcripts by department Chairs. Dr. Byers acknowledged that the Transcript evaluation process is a work in progress, and that there is a need for uniformity in the process. Keeping the evaluation process in the office of the college deans and chairs allows them to make decisions  important to their colleges, and that such decisions would at least be uniform within each college. Dr. Byers noted that Training Workshops for the Deans and Chairs addressing transcript evaluations were being planned.

Jerry Beller asked whether WVSU should have a Transcript Evaluation specialist, such as at other universities. The senate discussed the advantages and disadvantages of such a position. Support for both approaches were made, and Dr. Guetzloff suggested that the Executive Committee arrange a meeting with the deans, Dr. Byers, Dr. Carter and other relevant parties to explore options for a Transcript Evaluation protocol at WVSU. It was moved that The Executive Committee should meet with Dr. Carter, Dr. Byers and the college Deans to explore options for a better way to administer the evaluation of the transcripts of all transfer students. The motion was carried by vote.                                                                                                    

7. Old Business:

Owing to time constraints, it was requested that the item of “g. New Purchasing Policy”  of the Old Business items be discussed first. 


a. New Purchasing Policy- problems still exist.  Discussion indicated a general dissatisfaction by the 
faculty with the newest Purchasing Policy. Dr. Magan noted that attempts to expedite purchases of materials 
needed immediately had improved, but other purchases still took 2-3 weeks for approval and this created 
unnecessary problems for him and his department. The process is still too slow, too cumbersome and 

involves too much paperwork, particularly in light of the fact that the college of NSM has a very good 
credit history regarding spending and maintaining its budget. In the past, NSM had a credit card account 
that worked very well and we should return to this approach, especially for departments with large 

budget, large needs for frequent purchases, and a history of good financial behavior. 


Dr. Smith asked whether the new procedures had led to any financial savings or benefit, and 

whether or not they could be measured in any way as effective or necessary for academic departments.


Dr. Carter expressed his desire to create a better Purchasing Policy, and recommended a meeting 

between Dr. Byers and an ad hoc committee that would provide further recommendations from the 

faculty. It was agreed that the Executive Committee would discuss the Purchase Policy and meet with Dr. 
Byers.

Further discussion: Questions regarding the instructions for student evaluations were discussed- it was confirmed that the language allowing for a student chosen by the instructor to be responsible for giving the oral instructions, collecting the evaluation forms in their envelopes and submitting them to the appropriate department chair were correct and specifically added to overcome lack of available faculty problems associated with evening and weekend courses.

The following Old Business items were tabled:

a. Phased Retirement:  Previously discussed by Dr. Carter; further discussion tabled by vote.

b. Merit Pay Proposal: Previously discussed by Dr. Carter; further discussion tabled by vote.

c. The University Webpage
d. The Condition of Classrooms
e. Faculty receiving time on the BOG agenda


8. New Business: 

(1) Other. New business discussed: 



A proposal was made that a Teaching/Research position be created that allows for release time to be used 

for writing publishable materials. The position would be three fourths teaching and one quarter for 

scholarly activities that would lead to publications and further elevate WVSU’s faculty profile. 



Dr. Byers responded that the proposal was laudable and perhaps it should be sent to the Research 


Committee for review and modification. It was moved that “The Research Committee shall review and 

modify a request that a Teaching/Research position be created with some release time from a full 

teaching load, such that the faculty member holding the position would be engaged in directed writing 

and writing publication activities for the purpose of elevating the profile of writing and written 


publications from the WVSU faculty.”  The motion to do so was seconded by John 



Richards and carried by vote.



On a Point of Information: Dr. Carter noted that he was in the process of developing an advertising plan 

that would promote the Faculty membership of WVSU. This would include listing the various institutions 

that WVSU faculty have attended for their training and degrees. Dr. Carter considers this list of faculty 

alma maters to be impressive, worth advertising and with good potential for effectively attracting 


prospective students to WVSU. 


Final Comments: as a part of Old Business items: {e. The lack of an assessment coordinator.} Dr. Byers 
announced that Academic Affairs had begun to advertise for the open “Assessment Coordinator” position.

This prompted comments and discussion regarding WVSU’s ability to attract more students that will successfully 
complete their university degrees at WVSU. Dr. Carolyn Sturgeon recommended that more effort be place on 
advertising to potential students in more effective ways, as opposed to simply advertising in local newspapers.


Dr. Carter readily agreed and confirmed the need for new ways to both improve and increase the various 
approaches used in advertising the opportunities that WVSU offers students. He noted the need for more resources 
to do this and welcomed all ideas from faculty for such improvements.

9. Meeting Adjournment:                                                                   

There being no further business, the motion to adjourn was made, seconded, and carried by vote. The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Kenneth E. Barber 

Secretary of Faculty Senate

kbarber2@wvstateu.edu
766 4173
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